BRITISH ORCHID COUNCIL

Registered Charity Nº 1002945

Minutes of Annual General Meeting held at 1.45 p.m. on Sunday, 9th March 2008

at The Strawberry Bank Hotel, Meriden
Lists of those present, and those from whom apologies for absence had been received, are published in the Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of Council held immediately following this Annual General Meeting.  

1.
Apologies for Absence


See above.  

2.
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 4th March 2007
The Minutes were proposed by Iain Wright as a correct record, seconded by Sue Lane, and signed by the Chairman.

3.
Matters Arising

There were no matters arising not elsewhere on the Agenda.

4.
Chairman’s Report

Contact – Sue lane    
E-mail - rogerandsue@laneroger.wanadoo.co.uk
Sue Lane gave the following report: 

“I consider it a great privilege to have served as your Chairman – although I did approach it with trepidation.  It’s been like a long voyage – calm and peaceful at times but with a certain amount of distinctly choppy water.
The past year has seen the rebirth of the much missed Newbury Show in the guise of the new, very successful, well managed Peterborough Show which I’m sure will go from strength to strength.

We are now entering a period of change for BOC – proposed alterations to the Governing Instrument, a proposed new Year Book, a proposed new database and the retirement of the highly professional Johan and Clare as Chairmen of the Judging Subcommittee.  It’s very easy to tread the same comfortable path but we are extremely lucky to have intelligent, forward-thinking delegates to guide us forward and make BOC a modern, progressive organisation.

I would like to finish by sincerely thanking all of you, Officers, subcommittees and delegates for your unstinting support over the last three years and I do hope you will forgive me for not mentioning you by name.  I’m sure BOC will carry on going forward as an important body in the world of orchids due to the hard, voluntary work of you all.”

5.
Hon Treasurer’s Report

Contact - Iain C Wright    
E-mail - iaincwright@tiscali.co.uk
Iain Wright read the following report for the 2007 season:

“I am pleased to be able to report a good financial year.  If one ignores exceptional items, our normal month on month expenditure is at its usual steady level, nearly, but not quite, covered by our subscription income.  The short fall is made up by the interest on our reserves.  This interest is higher than in recent years, partly as a consequence of somewhat higher interest rates last year and partly because of the move to CAF Bank which occurred in the last quarter of the year.  Interest for 2008 may well show a further improvement.

Expenditure this year is well within normal limits.  The high figure for Hon Secretary’s expenses is due the need to post out more than usual of the “Golden Guide" to member Societies.  Hall hire has continued to drift up and has now exceeded the previous high of the 2004 season but I note that we are looking at possible different venues for future meetings and may even chose to meet less frequently.  The Judging Sub-Committee has had a busy year and more than three quarters of its costs are for postage.  I think it is inevitable that they will follow Council’s own practice and, over the years ahead, move to the use of e-mail as opposed to postal mail.  Not only does it cost less, it is less physical effort for the committee members.

The Judging Sub-Committee expenses would have appeared much higher had I not insisted on carrying the new stock of Judges Badges, bought during the year, as an asset.  You will notice that they appear towards the bottom of the page under Current Assets.  This entry will now appear every year and I have every hope and expectation that it will drift down steadily as new Judges qualify, with the cost of their badges charged to the Sub-Committee entry.

It is the exceptional items that make 2007 so different from 2006.  Instead of the expenditure of one thousand pounds to help to send a display to 2006 European Orchid Congress in Padua, in 2007 we received the benefit of the Weston-super-Mare BOC Congress.  The Congress was run jointly by a consortium drawn from the BOC Congress Sub-Committee and local societies, rather than by a single delegated society, and its accounts must form part of the BOC accounts.  It is neither feasible nor desirable to integrate the event oriented Congress accounts into the annualised BOC accounts and I have therefore appended an audited copy of the Congress accounts and shown the net proceeds under Other Income.

So, pausing only to thank Gordon Lakin for his expeditious but careful scrutiny of the accounts, I am pleased to recommend their acceptance to Council.”

The audited Profit & Loss and Income & Expenditure Accounts are attached to the end of these Minutes.

Graham Smith then proposed that the Accounts be accepted; this was seconded by Ian Parsons and accepted unanimously.

6.
European Orchid Council Report

Contact - Joyce Stewart  
E-mail -joycestewart@onetel.com
Joyce Stewart reported that Prof Frank Bruno uses Joyce as conduit for all BOC information, and she passes this on.  Joyce passed on an invitation for the BOC Chairman to attend the EOC AGM and Show in Budapest in April 2007.

7.
Sub-Committee Reports

a. Judging Sub-Committee

Contacts - Clare & Johan Hermans    E-mail - jhermans@museumoflondon.org.uk
Joyce Stewart reported on behalf of Johan and Clare Hermans as follows -

"Symposia and other events:

A judging symposium was held in conjunction with the Glasgow Orchid Festival in April 2007.  A good number of judges and trainee judges attended and we were made very welcome by David Menzies and the Glasgow Botanic Garden staff.  

Later in the year in October a very popular judging symposium was held at the RHS garden, Wisley.  We are very grateful to the RHS and to Lucinda Lachelin for hosting this event.

This year a very stimulating judging symposium was held on the 1st and 2nd of March at the Eric Young Orchid Foundation in Jersey.

We are grateful to all the contributors to these events and to the members of the judging scheme for their support.

An updated listing of judges and trainee judges has been sent to the Webmaster.

The Judging Sub-Committee now consists of: Joyce Stewart, Cedric & Silvia Maunder, Sue Lane and Johan & Clare Hermans.
1 There are currently 137 people on the judging scheme consisting of: 107 judges and 30 trainee judges.  

2 8 new Trainees joined the scheme in 2007-8.

3 6 Trainees qualified.

4 There were approximately 200 enquiries from judges, trainee judges and Societies.”

b. Congress Sub-Committee

Contact - Sue Lane    
E-mail - rogerandsue@laneroger.wanadoo.co.uk
Sue Lane reported as follows –

 “The Congress subcommittee consists of myself as Chair, Anne Rutter, Iain Wright, Ian Parsons and David Townsend. 
We all look forward to the October 2008 Congress in Devon and a proposed Congress in 2010.  I would like to report that the reason for the South East Orchid Society not going forward with the 2010 Congress is the very sad death of their Chairman, Hazel Noon.”
c. Lecturers’ Panel

Contact - Anne Rutter
  E-mail - annerutter@dsl.pipex.com
Anne Rutter sent the following report –

“We have seen few changes during the year. No new names have been added but we have gained some new talks. Sadly, we have lost a couple of speakers who no longer feel able to travel to venues.

I have sent the updated list quarterly for inclusion on the website and I have sent out an annual audit to all speakers in the autumn to make sure those details we have are correct. Regrettably, this year the changes largely showed a need to increase charges to cover increased petrol costs.

With regard to finding new speakers I feel that I am getting stale. I have approached everyone I can think of and I can find no one new to add- or at least no one who is willing to be added. 

It occurs to me that it might be time for a change. I have been looking after the list for the last six years and there may be someone you know who can give it fresh impetus. 

Therefore, if there is anyone amongst you or known to you who would care to take over this responsibility please let your Council know. It involves very little effort.”

d. Slide/CD Library

Contact - Tina Stagg
E-mail - tinastagg@dsl.pipex.com
Tina Stagg reported
“The slide library is up to date, with the collection comprising 3127 slides. The slides remain in good condition. 

The current list of slides has been forwarded for the BOC website. A CDR back up of the database is kept, as is a paper copy of the list.

There have been four borrowings this year and one viable donation. The slides have not been digitalised and I have no plans to do so although the option exists for anybody who would like to take on the task.”

Tina was co-opted on to Council to enable her to continue to head this one person committee.

e. Communications Sub-Committee

Contact - Ian Parsons
  E-mail - ian.parsons@virgin.net
Ian Parsons reported as follows - 

“The Communications Sub-Committee comprises himself as co-coordinator, Graham Smith as webmaster and Alan Gregg.  The Sub-committee in the last year has been active in the following areas.
Grower’s and Buyer’s Guide

As in previous years, the sub-committee was responsible for the production of the 11 pages of information about the BOC members, and the Diary of Events in the Guide. This year the Guide reverted to a golden cover.

BOC and related Web Sites

Graham Smith continues to keep the following web sites up to date, including the BOC site with the latest Diary of Events. The web site is www.british-orchid-council.info
The web site for the OSG is now www.orchidconservation.org/OSG/.

The web site for Orchid Conservation International is at www.orchidconservation.org .

Yet another of Graham’s projects is the web site for the World Orchid Conference Trust (responsible for the World Orchid Congresses). This web site can be found at www.woctrust.com .

Newsletter

With the changes taking place in the orchid world we are going to publish a Newsletter and have enlisted the help of Alan Gregg of The South Wales Orchid Society to help with this.

Because The South Wales Orchid Society has not rejoined the BOC this year (due to falling membership) we will have to seek to co-opt Alan to the sub-committee for this task.

Any contributions would be most welcome.”

It was agreed that Alan Gregg should be co-opted on to the Committee.
f. Conservation Sub-Committee

Contact - John Spires
E-mail - john@spiresfamily.freeserve.co.uk

John Spires explained that there had been no significant conservation issues/enquiries this year.
8.
Election of Officers

Sue Lane stood down as Chairman at the end of her three year term and Anne Rutter stood down as Vice Chairman.  

President:  Joyce Stewart, proposed by Celia, seconded by Max, was re-elected unanimously

The election for Chairman was then held, with Joyce Stewart temporarily in the Chair.  She began by expressing the thanks of all on Council for the hard work and leadership Sue had provided to BOC over the last three years.

Chairman:  John Spires, proposed by Max Hopkinson, seconded by Ian Parsons, was elected unanimously

John Spires then took the Chair for the remainder of the elections:


Vice Chairman:
Ian Parsons was proposed by Celia Wright, seconded by Iain Wright and elected unanimously


Hon Secretary:

Richard Baxter was proposed by Cedric Maunder, seconded by John Spires and elected unanimously


Hon Treasurer:

Iain Wright was proposed by Steve Manning, seconded by Denys Morten and elected unanimously.


Minutes Secretary:  
Celia Wright was proposed by Steve Manning, seconded by Denys Morten and elected unanimously.

9.        Proposed change to the Governing Instrument to allow variation in the number and

timing of Council Meetings
A paper on this subject had been circulated with the Agenda.  

The proposals fell in to two parts:

· The proposal to allow meetings to be held 2 – 4 times each year instead of being fixed at one meeting each quarter. This was agreed unanimously.
· Previous amendments had sometimes been made without reference to their impact elsewhere in the document. The changes proposed were aimed at clarification, not change of substance.   There were no objections to these changes.
Agreed Action: Iain Wright will notify the Charities Commission of the changes and supply a copy of the revised Governing Instrument to Graham Smith for the BOC website.
10.        Policy on BOC Reserves
A policy prepared by the Treasurer and agreed by the Executive had been circulated with the Agenda for information. Iain Wright explained that having such a policy is a requirement of the Charities Commission in view of BOC’s annual turnover. 
Agreed Action: Iain Wright will supply a copy of the revised Governing Instrument to Graham Smith for the BOC website.

11.
Award of Trophies

The Lionel Dunning Salver and BOC Rose Bowl are not being awarded at this meeting and are likely to be awarded later in the year.

 12.
Vice President

Max Hopkinson proposed that Sue Lane should be elected as an Honorary Vice-President of BOC in view of her considerable service to the organisation.  This was seconded by Ken Russell and agreed unanimously.
The Chairman declared the Meeting closed at 2.20pm.
Minutes Secretary     

Celia Wright

The Windmill, Vennington, Westbury, Shrewsbury SY5 9RG

Tel: 01743 884576

E-mail: celia.wright@tiscali.co.uk 

THE BRITISH ORCHID COUNCIL

Registered Charity No. 1002945

Profit & Loss Account for year ending 31st December 2007
	
	2006
	
	INCOME
	
	
	2007

	
	960
	
	Subscriptions
	
	
	940

	
	764
	
	Interest on investments
	
	
	955

	
	4
	
	Other income – net proceeds of Congress 2006
	
	
	1335

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	1,728
	
	Total income
	
	
	3,230

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Officers' Expenses
	
	
	

	35
	
	
	    Secretary
	
	93
	

	147
	
	
	    Minute Secretary
	
	39
	

	28
	
	
	    Treasurer
	
	38
	

	
	210
	
	
	
	
	170

	
	73
	
	CITES expenses
	
	
	30

	
	580
	
	Hall hire
	
	
	620

	
	83
	
	Judging Sub-Committee
	
	
	166

	 
	74
	
	Subscriptions
	
	
	51

	
	44
	
	Insurance
	
	
	48

	
	1000
	
	Other Expenses
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	2,064
	
	Total expenses
	
	
	1085

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	-336
	
	Operating Surplus for year
	
	
	2145

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	5,276
	
	Profit/(Loss) for year
	
	
	2145


Balance Sheet for year ending 31st December 2007
	
	
	
	Accumulated Funds
	
	
	

	
	24,753
	
	At 1st January
	
	
	24,417

	
	-336
	
	Profit/(Loss) for year
	
	
	2,145

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	24,417
	
	At 31st December
	
	
	26,562

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	
	
	
	Current Assets
	
	
	

	
	21,935
	
	Deposit at National Savings & Investment
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Deposit at CAF Gold account
	
	
	24,220

	
	175
	
	Cash at Lloyds TSB current account
	
	
	1,444

	
	
	
	Cash in CAFCash current account
	
	
	614

	32
	
	
	Payments in Advance
Insurance
	
	32
	

	30
	
	
	
SUN fee 2008
	
	30
	

	25
	
	
	
EOC fee 2007
	
	
	

	
	87
	
	
	
	
	62

	
	
	
	Judges Badges
	
	
	222

	
	20
	
	BOC Cash account
	
	
	

	
	2,200
	
	Congress 2006 in Advance
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	24,417
	
	
	
	
	26,562


I have not examined the accounts of the Congress 2006 but have relied on the signature, dated 26 July 2007, of Mr C R Jones, FCA,  of C R Jones & Co., Taunton, copy appended.
I have examined the Accounts of the British Orchid Council and, in my opinion, they are a fair statement of the affairs of the Council as at 31st December 2007.
Gordon Lakin LLB, Hon Examiner  
3rd February 2008
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INCOME AND EXPENDITURE ACCOUNT

INCOME
Company Bench Fees
Registration Fees
Entrance Fees
Dinner Tickets
Plant Sales

Dinner Draw

EXPENSES

Winter Gardens Rent and Expenses

British Orchid Council Dinner
Committee Members Expenses
Speakers Expenses

Cost of Plants

Childrens Hospice-Dinner Draw
Accountancy Fees

Sundry Expenses

NET INCOME

9,691.30
2,983.90
2,297.96
325.00
587.50
355.00
352.50

172.58

4,326.26
5,210.00
4,859.80
2,880.00

470.00

355.00

18,101.06

16,765.74
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